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Two pretty children, Louisa, five years of age, and Henry her brother,
scarcely turned of four, lived in a large castle built by their
ancestors. They gained the affections of every one, and were the hope
and consolation of the tenderest of mothers. Brought up together under
the tutelary aegis of a kind and provident wisdom, they never quitted
each other. They shared equally the pleasures, and the little griefs, so
keenly felt at that tender age.

Louisa could not remain alone an instant without her brother; Henry was
never so happy as when with his sister. They were like two lilies of the
spring, growing side by side, mingling their budding leaves, and rising
majestically under the pure heaven, which protects them. The attachment
those children felt for each other, influenced their thoughts as well as
their actions. The wishes of one always became those of the other, and,
though nature might produce in them some slight difference of taste,
feelings, and disposition, they gave constant proofs of affection for
each other in their words and actions. Amusements, walks, hours of
repast, of study and prayer, were all enjoyed together; sometimes you
might see the great doll of Louisa leaning on the arm of Henry's old
grenadier; the fiery war-horse, composed of black paste-board, belonging
to the latter, lying near the beautiful bay horse of his sister; upon
different seats were huddled together an embroidered cap, ornamented
with flowers, and a little dragoon's cap; a kerchief of Louisa's with
the gorget of an officer of the guards; a work-box, with a
cartridge-pouch; a fan and a reticule, with a hussar's sabre, and the
beard of a sapper. Nothing was more droll, and, at the same time, more
interesting than this odd mixture of the attributes of the two sexes;
for every thing announced that the most perfect harmony reigned between
Henry and Louisa.

They had a present made them of two young white doves, whose brilliant
plumage was set off with a little black collar, elegantly designed by
nature. This charming symbol of brotherly love delighted and interested
the two children. They were never weary of seeing their tame and playful
doves, perch on their heads, arms and shoulders, and take from their
hands the nutritive millet-seed; sometimes they even dared to peck it
from their innocent lips, then flutter their wings as if to ask a kiss.
«Oh! what beautiful birds!» cried Louisa; «I have never seen any thing
from which I have derived so much pleasure.» «They are like ourselves,»
said Henry, «inseparable; they think of nothing but loving each other.»
«Let us imitate them, my brother, and promise never to leave each
other;» «no, sister, never!» and behold our two children embracing,
whilst the doves, fluttering around them, appeared to share their joy.
Some time passed away, the doves, quite happy, and well tended in the
cage they occupied, became more beautiful every day; nothing could equal
the whiteness of their plumage, the gracefulness and vivacity of their
motions. Often tasting the sweets of liberty, from the indulgence of
Louisa and Henry, who almost every moment opened the door of their cage,
they availed themselves of it only in order to caress and thank them
for all the happiness they owed them; but too much precaution is often
injurious. They vied with each other in opening the bars which enclosed
their beloved birds; sometimes they disputed with each other the right
of changing the grain that nourished them, and the pure water that
quenched their thirst; sometimes their caresses were anxtiously courted;
they felt inexpressible delight at seeing them on their shoulders, and
feeding them from their hands. Louisa would have it that they preferred
her brother to her, Henry maintained that they had more love for his
sister. At length, that spur to envy, the fatal desire of possession,
which, alas! too often misleads every age, inspired the children with
the idea of having each his own dove.

They acquainted their worthy mother with their project, who, without
blaming or approving it, gave orders for fitting up a second cage in
Louisa's apartment. The next day she agreed with her brother, that when
they let out the two doves, as usual, that which first rested on her
head or arm should belong to her, and that Henry should possess the
other.

The proposal was accepted; they opened the cage, and each of the
children soon takes possession of a dove, and fervently presses it to
his bosom. The poor little creatures were almost suffocated, and their
mutual looks, at the fatal moment of separation, appeared to express
their sufferings, and predict all the evils they were about to endure.
At length the doves, shut up in separate cages, became melancholy and
silent.

Their handsome, white plumage turned yellow; no more fluttering of the
wings, no more sweet cooings; in vain did they see themselves surrounded
with yellow millet-seed, with odoriferous hemp-seed, the freshest of
plants, and the clearest water, nothing could support them under so
cruel a separation. Each of them, sorrowfully perched upon the highest
stick of the cage, whether to see if her dear companion was not coming
to rejoin her; and, weary of waiting in vain, they concealed their heads
beneath their wings, as if to shun the light, until death should
terminate their sufferings.

Henry and Louisa became alarmed. They informed their tender mother of
their fears, who, under pretence of obliging them to yield the
assistance which their unfortunate victims required, ordered them to
remain in separate apartments.

The first day appeared rather long; but the amiable person who had the
care of them, and the charm of possession, concurred to divert them. The
second day was more tiresome; the third became insupportable. «Oh! how
dull it is to play alone,» said Henry! «I would give all my playthings
to see my sister a single moment.» «I wish it were possible to go to my
brother,» said Louisa; «without him there is neither pleasure nor
amusement; without him every thing fatigues, every thing wearies me: I
shall never be able to bear it.» At length, being no longer able to
support the privation of each other's society they supplicated their
mother to unite them again; because it was impossible for one to exist
without the other. «Well,» said she to them, sternly, «it is the same
with your young doves, hatched in the same nest, brought up under the
same foliage, accustomed to live and breathe the same air together, they
suffer, as you do, the torments of a cruel separation, and are near
dying with grief.» At these words, Louisa and Henry sprang towards both
cages, the doors of which they immediately opened; instantly they saw
the two prisoners reunited, revived by each others caresses, fluttering
around their dear liberators, and testifying their joy and gratitude by
tender cooings. They soon reassumed their graceful movements, and the
rich colour of their plumage: the second cage was set aside, Louisa and
Henry agreed to possess the two doves in common, and to separate them no
more. «O my children,» said their excellent mother, pressing them to her
bosom, «you have just had a proof that the ties of infancy are the most
gratifying to the heart, the first charm of our existence: may you long
bear with each other! never forget that on a throne, as well as in a
cottage; in the midst of a brilliant court, as in the humblest
solitude, nothing is more sweet to utter, or more delicious to hear,
than the loved names of brother and sister.»
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Louis-Charles, the last Dauphin of France, joined to a beautiful face
the most graceful and seducing softness of manners. The sound of his
voice penetrated the soul, his enchanting look inspired a tender and
respectful emotion.

When he looked on you with his fine blue eyes, which appeared to reflect
the azure and the goodness of heaven, he irretrievably gained your
affections. No one was ever weary of admiring, nor could any one help
loving, this royal child, in whom it was said that nature had been
pleased to unite all her gifts. The Queen, Marie-Antoinette, his mother,
was constantly giving him lessons, still more valuable than all the
gifts of nature; for grace, beauty, and illustrious birth, are nothing
without a good heart. Louis-Charles, at the earliest age, was remarkable
for his urbanity, and, above all, for his respect for women, young or
old, ugly or handsome, noble or obscure; all were entitled to his
salutation, and were treated by him with the greatest deference.

At the early age of four he was accustomed to bodily exercises, in
order that his limbs might be strengthened, and his physical powers
developed. In the first days of spring he passed a part of the morning
on the terrace of the palace of Versailles, over against the apartment
he inhabited, busying himself with loading and rolling, in a small
wheelbarrow, a heap of sand, which he conveyed to a spot at about
twenty-five paces distance; and, as soon as he had finished this healthy
exercise, he received from his august mother the promised reward.
Sometimes it was a precious and long-wished for plaything; sometimes a
couple of small white rabbits, of which he was excessively fond;
sometimes a few pieces of gold, which he took great pleasure in giving
to old, disabled veterans, who often stopped to look at him, as they
leaned on the iron-railing by which the terrace was surrounded.

Nothing could be more curious and interesting to the moralist, than to
contemplate the heir to the throne, with his shovel in his hand, acting
the part of a common labourer, learning, by that means, what fatigue and
trouble the working classes have to go through, and how much they
deserve the esteem and bounty of the rich. He resembled Henry the
Fourth, when yet a child, busied in rustic labours, on the mountains of
Bearn.

One day Louis-Charles had just finished the task which had been imposed
upon him: he stopped to take breath under a small tent which had been
erected in the midst of the terrace; and sitting down on a wheelbarrow,
he wiped off, with a handkerchief, the perspiration which was trickling
down his face. An elderly lady, whose decent exterior announced her to
be of the middling class, was leaning on the iron-railing, and, like
many others, admiring the august child, who was endeavouring to become a
man. She drew from her pocket a small silver snuff-box, of an antique
form, and, while taking some snuff, which she had long been in the habit
of doing, she let fall, inside the railing, a small muff of crimson
velvet, which was then called Petit-Gérard. It was old and threadbare;
the prayer book, which the good old lady often put into it when she went
to fulfil her religious duties, had worn out the yellow satin lining.
Of course it would have been no great loss; but, as elderly people are
generally much attached to their old garments, she immediately tried to
take up the muff which had fallen down upon the gravel; but in vain did
she lean over the railing, and stretch out her long fleshless arm; the
muff was still a foot beyond her reach. The young Dauphin, perceiving
her efforts and embarrassment, instantly left his playthings, pickaxe,
shovel, and beloved wheelbarrow, ran to pick up the dirty old muff,
which he shook with great care, in order to free it from the dust, and
presented it to the old lady, saying:—«You should have called me,
ma'am, and not given yourself so much trouble.» «How! my lord,» replied
she, struck with surprise and admiration, and making him a low
courtesy; «is it possible that you can be so kind?»—«Are you not a
woman?» replied Louis-Charles. At these words he came still nearer, and
returned her muff with such a charming simplicity, that the good old
lady thought no more about her Petit-Gérard, she was so wholly taken
up with the angelic countenance of the young prince, and his politeness,
so astonishing at such a tender age. At last she took her old muff,
which she determined to keep all her life. Oh! how happy would she have
been if she could have kissed the pretty hand that restored it to her!
her eyes, swimming in tears, were for a long time fixed on the Dauphin,
and still followed him, with an expression of gratitude, when he
re-entered his apartments. This interesting scene, which was described
to me by a relation of mine, who was an eye-witness of it, appeared
quite natural to Louis-Charles, and soon passed from his memory, as the
perfume of a flower borne away on the wings of the zephyr. But this
scene had not passed unnoticed by Marie-Antoinette, who watched her son
from the balcony, to see that he did not take any exercise beyond his
strength. She experienced that inexpressible delight which a mother must
always feel, who perceives the germ of her own virtues in the heart of
her children. She saw that Louis-Charles would prove himself worthy the
race from which he sprung, that he would be kind, affable, courteous,
and beneficent; that he would be a man, in short, who would
compassionate the sorrows of his fellow-beings. Oh! what a delightful
hope for a queen, a mother! and what a sweet reward for all her tender
care! She would not at first say any thing to her son, concerning what
he had done: the latter, who considered that he had merely fulfilled his
duty, neglected mentioning it to the queen, and his modesty and
discretion only rendered him more worthy the reward that awaited him.

The next morning Louis-Charles perceived, upon a chair in his apartment,
a muff of crimson velvet, lined with yellow satin, exactly like that of
the old lady. He got up hastily, and, putting his hands into the muff,
found a small tortoise-shell box, mounted with gold, and filled with
pastils of chocolate, of which he was very fond: besides that, a
punchinello, opening its mouth and moving its eyes, and which, by means
of a spring, made the most comical gestures and the most amusing
gambols. The next day the young prince thought he perceived that the
muff, which he had placed upon a table by the side of his bed,
moved;—he put his hand into it, and immediately pulled out a little
white rabbit, with rose-coloured eyes, having on a silver-collar, on
which were written these words: «I belong to the Dauphin.» A few days
after he found in the same little muff a tame squirrel, which climbed,
with the quickness of lightning, on his arms, his shoulders, or head,
and then all at once would come and thrust its head into his bosom. Some
time after he received, through the same medium, a parrot, which would
distinctly pronounce: «Louis-Charles respects the ladies—God will bless
him.» Besides those, were two canary-birds, one of which would repeat,
every moment: «Kiss me, pretty Dauphin!» and particularly a starling,
that whistled the popular tune of Henry IV. It may easily be imagined
how dear this fortunate talisman became to the young prince; how glad he
was of having picked up the old woman's muff; for he had no doubt but
that all he received was a homage paid him by gratitude. For several
months, indeed, he could scarcely form a single desire that was not
speedily satisfied; and when, one day, taking in his hand the miraculous
muff, he said to it, laughing: «My dear muff, I should like to have some
playthings and sweetmeats, to give to all the children I meet—my dear
muff! I want a few pieces of money to offer to the poor people who
accost me»—the next morning all his wishes were satisfied. He
immediately ran to the arms of his worthy mother, to express to her his
delight, and asked her to what beneficent genius he was indebted for his
finding in the Petit-Gérard every thing he could desire. «Nothing can
be more easy to explain,» replied the queen, kissing him; «the old lady
has told every one of your respectful behaviour towards her, and the
women of every rank and every age are vying with each other in giving
you proofs of their gratitude and satisfaction. Remember, my son, it is
urbanity of manners that renders us most engaging, and gains us most
friends; and that every kind of happiness will attend a young prince,
who makes it a point of duty to defend and respect all women—Never
forget the old woman's muff!»
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Of all the young French princes, who have signalized their childhood by
traits of good-nature, there is none more worthy of being offered as a
model than Charles-Ferdinand D'Artois, whose name will remain for ever
imprinted on all hearts. The charming trait that I am about to relate,
of what a firm and constant will is capable, and what we owe to persons
who, by dint of patience and assiduity, succeed in subduing our
caprices, and in alleviating the vexations and difficulties of an
education necessary to all men, and particularly to those whom Heaven
has ordained to govern their fellow-creatures.

Charles, at the tenderest age, had signalized himself by those roguish
pranks, and that charming vivacity, which usually denote in a child a
good heart and amiable disposition; he could already read fluently the
pretty stories of Perrault, the interesting dramas of Berquin, which
were just come into vogue at this period, and had procured him many
delicious moments. One who is fond of reading is never alone, and never
finds time lie heavy on his hands; an amusing and instructive book is a
faithful friend, that we quit, and to whom we return when we please,
that can follow us every where, and occupies very little room. Charles
very soon felt a wish to know how to write; it is certainly very
agreeable to read what has been thought and said by others, but to be
able one's-self to trace on paper whatever presents itself to one's
mind, to address it to a beloved mother, sister, brother, or friend, is
an advantage still more delightful, a pleasure still more exquisite.

The young prince then gave himself up with ardour to his first lessons
in writing, which were given him by a respectable man named Rochon; this
person, who was of an advanced age, joined to great dexterity in the art
which he professed, great good-nature, and a patience proof against
every thing. He had much occasion for it: Charles, often hurried away by
his natural vivacity, did not always pay sufficient attention to the
precepts of his master. Sometimes he pretended that he kept him too long
on the same letter, which annoyed him excessively: sometimes he
complained that he had, for copies, words of an interminable length,
which fatigued his hand, and created in him an invincible disgust. In
short, there was no pretence which the young prince did not employ to
excuse the antipathy which he had against writing. The venerable Rochon
despaired of ever being able to perfect his pupil in the art which he
taught; and his patience was exhausted when he saw him purposely go
above the line which guided him, and write all awry. «My lord, you are
writing too high.» «Do you think so, Mr Rochon?», and immediately the
rogue went from the top of the paper to the bottom.
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